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West Ottawa Ringette Association (WORA) Annual General Meeting (AGM) May 14th, 2012


Location:  Goulbourn Town Hall Council Chambers

Time:  6:35pm to 8:19pm
Executive in Attendance: 
Rich Wyatt (President), Dawne Flaborea  (Vice President), Jackie Banning (Competitive Coordinator), Shelley Wong (Treasurer), Jennifer Carroll (Registrar), Bob Lecuyer (Director of Logistics), Leigh Anne Sinclair (Director of Administration), Larry Franko (Director at Large), Lorraine Douglas (Secretary), Kathy McCaw (Past President) 
Regrets:  Trevor Woods (Recreational Coordinator)
Members in Attendance
Please see attached sign in sheets.
Actions & Motions have been added to the WORA Executive Register maintained by the Secretary.
Agenda:
1. Call to order
2. Acceptance of the Agenda for the 2012 AGM

3. Acceptance of the Minutes from the 2011 AGM
4. Report of the Directors
5. Financial Report 
6. Election of Directors

7. NCRRL / ERRA Update

8. Presentation of Mary Green Award

9. New Business
10. Draw for Free Registration
11. Adjournment

1.  Call to Order

It was acknowledged that we had quorum and Rich Wyatt called the meeting to order at 6:35pm.  

Rich Wyatt thanked members for attending and introduced the Board of Directors.
2.  Acceptance of the Agenda for the 2012 AGM

Rich Wyatt reviewed the Agenda for the meeting.

MOTION by Bernice Hennessey to accept the agenda for the meeting.  Seconded by Cynthia McMinn.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

3.  Acceptance of Minutes of 2011 AGM
MOTION by Jackie Banning to accept the minutes from the 2011 AGM.  Seconded by Kathy McCaw.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

4.  Executive Reports
President – Rich Wyatt
Our association membership grew by 7% this year which makes West Ottawa one of the few growing organizations in the province.  We are benefitting from the growth of the communities that we serve.  

Rich thanked everyone for participating in, and volunteering at the ‘A’ Provincials this year.  He then reviewed some of the highlights of this past year: 
· Team Highlights
· 2012 Ontario A Provincial Ringette Championships – Thank You & Congrats!

· U12 Petite Provincial 1 GOLD & Petite Provincial 2 Sportsmanship Award at Provincials

· U16 Junior A wins Sportsmanship Award at Provincials

· Bragging Rights – all medals won by our teams are listed on the home page of the website
· It’s about more than medals though!  Rich noted that the spirit of the association was an integral part of this year.

Rich was also privileged to be given the opportunity to thank the older girls who have helped out on and off ice with the younger teams.  This is just one example of the spirit of our association.  
· Communication

· The Executive has been striving to make improvements in this area.  To that end we held Player/Parent meetings, distributed 3 newsletters this year and also held pre-tryout/sort out player and parent meetings.  We will continue to ask for membership feedback and further improve the communications to our members.  
· Learning Year over Year

In order to generate improvements and continue to develop and grow our association, we are also focusing on “lessons learned”.  We had a Try out “look back” meeting, distributed a Power Skating survey and a Dry land survey.  We will continue to make adjustments and improvements where necessary and when possible.  
· Ice – GRC Arena #2 and Requests to Councilors – Rich thanked everyone who contributed to this campaign. We will know in mid-June if we were successful in our bid to secure more ice time.  
Vice President – Dawne Flaborea
2012 Tournament 

The West Ottawa tournament had another successful year with 75 teams participating – our biggest tournament yet.  This year we hosted U14 Tween A and Open A divisions, as our tournament counted toward A provincial points.  This year the tournament generated approximately $12,800 in profit for our association.  

Special thanks to the arena reps who put in some very long hours, the team reps who were instrumental in dong all the prep work leading up to the tournament and a huge thank to Gabby Doiron for all of her work as co-chair for the tournament.

 

Next year’s tournament is scheduled for February 15th - 17th, 2013 which is early enough to allow our tournament to count toward provincial ranking points for the ‘A’ Provincials. 

Trillium Grant

As a recap, in the summer of 2009 we applied for and were successful in obtaining $30,600 in Trillium Foundation Grant for player/coach development and equipment purchases.  These funds go toward ice purchase, dry land sessions, and instructor costs.  

This season we were wrapping up/winding down our spending and as part of player and coach development we held 2 player skill sessions with NRL players, 2 goalie sessions and 3 coach workshops. 

· NRL Skills Development  - Oct 8th  3hrs

· NRL Skills Development – Oct 16th 2hrs

· AAA Team Ontario  Goalie Clinic - Nov 12th 2hrs

· NRL Goalie Clinic – Dec 12th 1hr
· Tips and Tools - Recreational coaches meeting– Nov 2nd 7:30-9pm

· Beat the Ringette Curve workshop – for newer ringette coaches Jan 25th 7-9:30pm 
· Athlete to Coach workshop - for athletes moving to coaching roles February 22nd 7-9pm 
Over the last two years we have held 28 hours of skill development for the players (goalies included) and 10 hrs of coach development

Registrar – Jennifer Carroll
For the 2011/2012 season that we have just concluded, our association numbers were as follows:

Total registrants:  we had 325 players register with West Ottawa Ringette last season.  Some of those players were released to play with other associations, and other associations, in turn, released some players to play on our own West Ottawa teams.

This year West Ottawa Ringette fielded 20 teams from the Bunnies that learned to play ringette under Carrie Lindsay’s leadership, all the way up to the U19 Belle A’s.

These registration numbers are up from the 2010/2011 season, where we fielded 17 West Ottawa Ringette teams, and had a total player membership of 293.

Looking forward to next season, we are off to a good start:  we have 118 players registered with West Ottawa so far this spring.  I’d like to remind everybody that registration fees go up by $30 on August the 1st, so please register early to benefit from this early registration discount.

We made a few changes to our registration policies in order to streamline the online process and payment structure.  

1) Registration fees were raised by $40 for next season.  We went from $450 to $490.  Bunny fees were not raised, they remain at $250.

2) The Loblaws grocery card fundraising program brought in over $9000 in revenue to West Ottawa this year.  Essentially, West Ottawa receives 5% back from Loblaws for every family that participates in this program, which works out to be around $75 over the season.  Previously, we have charged non-participants an “opt-out fee” of $60.  For this season, we have brought the fundraising up to $75 to be in line with what the grocery card participants bring in to the association, and we have added it onto the base registration fee of $490.  Now, if you decide to enrol in the grocery card program, you save the $75 off of the price of your registration, so you will pay $490.  If you would prefer not to receive the grocery cards, you will pay a registration cost of $565.

3) The competitive team fee has been raised from $100 to $125.  This is paid by players who have made a competitive level team (A or AA level, and U12 Petite Provincial) to offset the additional ice practice times that these teams are offered.

4) We encourage early registration because we as a board have to do a lot of work organizing the upcoming season based on a lot of projections and forecasts – figuring out how many teams we will be fielding, how can we get as much ice as possible and how can we pay for it....etc.  So, obviously, the more players we have registered by mid-summer the better for us.  We will be raising registration fees by $30 on August 1st, in an effort to offer an incentive to families for registering early.  It’s not a huge discount, but it does help, especially if you are paying for fees on more than one ringette player in the household.

At the Belle A level, we had 14 players, one of whom was released to us from Nepean.

At the Belle B level we fielded 24 players.

At the Junior AA level, we had 15 players, one of whom was released to us from Ottawa.

At the Junior A level, we had 7 West Ottawa players, 1 Ottawa player, 5 Nepean players, 2 players on 2 way contracts with Arnprior, and I player on a 2 way contract with Kingston.

At the Junior B level, we had 15 players.

At the Tween AA level, we had 13 players.

At Tween A, we had 13 players.

Our Tween B team had 14 players.

Our Tween C team had 15 players.

Our Petite Provincial1 team had 12 players, 2 of whom were on 2 way contracts with Arnprior.

Our Petite Provincial 2 team had 14 players.

Our Petite B team had 12 players.

Our Petite C team had 12 players.

Our U10 Novice Blue team had 14 players

Our U10 Novice Red team had 13 players, one of whom was released to us from Arnprior.

Our U9 Novice team had 14 players.

Our U8 Novice 1 team had 14 players.

Our U8 Novice 2 team had 15 players.

And, we had 58 Bunnies learning to play ringette under Carrie Lindsay’s leadership.
Director of Administration – Leigh Anne Sinclair

Junior Year End Banquet for the Bunnies through Petite was held at South Carleton High School on Saturday, April 21st.  It was a disco party theme event with a pasta dinner and DJ dance.  Attendance was 290 (includes players and parents). All players received a collapsible water bottle as a year end gift. Thank you to all on the banquet committee for another wonderful fun filled evening for the girls.

Senior Year End Banquet for Tween through Belle age players was held at the Irish Hills Golf Club on Friday, April 17th. We had a buffet dinner and dance. There were 225 in attendance. The focus of this year’s banquet was a celebration of the season and to recognise the players who have contributed back to the association. There was a slide show presentation and certificates were handed out to those in the CIT program, the Bunny helpers, players who were on ice helpers for the younger teams.

We recognised the Belle Players that will be leaving us after this season, due to age or moving away for school in September. We included their Ringette highlights and a younger photo in the slide show presentation.  Thank you to all those who were on the banquet committee for all their hard work in making it a successful evening for the girls.

2012 Year End Awards

· RUTH BAKER – BELLE LEARDERSHIP AWARD
                       KATIE WARMINGTON

· NOVICE LEADERSHIP AWARDS
                      NOVICE U10R – JULIA HOGAN

                      NOVICE U10B – SARAH DOIRON

· J.D. GREEN SPIRIT AWARD – TEAM SPIRIT
                      SENIOR - U16 JUNIOR A

                      JUNIOR - PETITE PROVINCIAL 2

· LOUISE E. HALLOWAY MEMORIAL AWARD- 
               VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR

                      BARRY GORHAM

· MARY GREEN AWARD –
                     OUTSTANDING SERVICE AND DEDICATION

                           KATHY MCCAW

Director at Large – Larry Franko

Larry explained his role as Liaison between Goulbourn Skating Club (GSC) and our membership.  There was a 56% response rate to the Power Skating survey that was distributed to Power Skating participants.  It appears that the older skaters prefer the 10 week program over the 20 week program.  For Tween & higher, the GSC program is not as challenging or appropriate for their advanced skill level.  
The Richmond program is deemed to be a good entry level program.  The Stittsville program is regarded as more appropriate for the mid-range ability skaters.  

Rich Wyatt interjected to remind members that the rationale behind the partnership with the GSC is that they provide us with their ice. Therefore we do not need to use our allocated ice times.  

asked about whether any other programs in the city (eg. Glen Cairn) will offer a program to us.  Larry responded that the issue is that these programs are, for the most part, taught by the same instructors and contain very similar program elements.  
There was a question from the floor about whether there is Ringette skating program in place anywhere in the country.  Larry responded that there is not one that we know of at this time.  We will continue to investigate as it appears that we will need to create one.  Larry has spoken with some Public programs about developing Power skating programs for Ringette, but it all comes down to needing ice time.  
Another question was raised about whether there were any steps being taken to develop and/or improve the Bunny Program.  Larry highlighted that there were concerns about having an acceptable number of on-ice helpers.  There is also the issue of having skaters being in the Bunny program for 3 years.  We will work with Carrie Lindsay to continue to influence the program.  Hal Stewart reminded everyone that the 2 hours of Bunny ice comes with the GSC program.  
Competitive Coordinator – Jackie Banning

WORA had 7 competitive teams again this year and they all competed hard
 

· U19 Belle A, U16 Junior AA, U16 Junior A, U14 Tween AA, U14 Tween A, U12 PP1 and U12 PP2  and our U14 Tween B team moved up to play in the A division in the NCRRL league in Dec

During the season the teams again used Sculpt Conditioning as their dry land component for the U14 Tween and up – this provides team exercise, core training and strengthening.  These sessions are well liked by the girls and we added more cardio this year with the introduction of kick-boxing as one of the components.  The Petite teams used All Saints gym for their dry land work.  A survey has been emailed to teams involved with Sculpt and we are asking the girls to please fill these out to help improve the program for next season.

Power skating was also recommended for all competitive teams – in particular at the Petite level and we once again teamed up with Goulbourn Skating club which allows us to offer power skating to our players without losing any practice ice.  For Tween and up we left this decision for the players and team – some chose to not do any while others had individual players join the Goulbourn program.

Monthly Competitive coaches meetings were held for all Competitive Head coaches and Assistant coaches.  These meetings allow coaches to get to know each other, share experiences, talk strategies and provide a great support network to help each coach improve and gain more knowledge of the game.

Something new this year was the introduction of the Coach Mentor system which involved matching up an inexperienced coach from the Recreational side with a more experienced coach.  This allows the “new” coaches to have someone they could talk to about issues, practice plans, strategies, etc.  Our hope is that this program can continue to grow in the next few years as the development of our girls is significantly influenced by the development of our coaches.

Mid season surveys for players to provide feedback to their coaches were once again used. The survey helped the coaches get to know the players better; find out what the player thought was working well and what wasn’t - whether they were happy with the position they were playing; whether they felt like they were part of a team, etc. 

Mid season player reviews whereby the coaches sit down with the players and acknowledge their strengths and identify areas that can be worked on for the rest of the season were also used again.

Funding from the Trillium Grant allowed us to have some clinics throughout the year which our Vice President Dawne Flaborea will speak about.

Mid season and End of the season Coach Feedback forms were sent to all.  This information is summarized and communicated with the Head Coach and Assistant Coaches to be used to improve their coaching methods and to receive feedback both from players and parents.  The Mid Season feedback was communicated via an email or a phone call to each Competitive coach and Assistant coach.  The yearend forms were due by May 4th so this communication will be relayed to them in the next few weeks.  This is very important feedback to understand the coaches strengths and weaknesses and it also provides the Executive the opportunity to see if there are any issues and to deal with them.

Tryouts
After the Fall tryouts were completed, and prior to the Spring tryout,s there were several meetings involving the Executive, Coaches and Evaluators to discuss the Tryout process and how to improve it.  This is something that needs to continue as there is no “perfect” tryout process and we continue to learn from our mistakes and improve on the process.

In the Spring tryouts we had both player and parent meetings during the 1st tryout session at each level and email communication was continually used to make sure everyone was properly informed.

We have finalized the U14 Tween AA team and the U14 Tween A team for the upcoming season.  Head Coach for AA is Michelle Benoit and Head Coach for A is Colleen Moore.

U12 Petite Provincial evaluations were held and will continue in the Fall where at that time a decision will be made to form 1 or 2 Provincial teams.  It is very important to mention that having 2 Provincial teams is essential to feeding our competitive program by exposing and developing more competitive players.  Although the 2nd Petite Provincial team may not have a lot of success throughout the season at the end of the year at the Provincial event the ORA has done a very good job over the last few years making sure that teams are placed in the proper division with teams of equal caliber which creates a better experience for everyone.

U19 Belle A tryouts will be in late August early September as a lot of the third year Belles do not know where they will be at in regards to jobs or schools at the time of our Spring tryouts.

It has been decided that we will NOT be fielding a U19 Belle AA team in the upcoming season as many of our AA players will not be returning due to University/College choices.  Any U19 Belle aged players are asked to request a tryout release from our President to try out for other U19 Belle AA organizations if they would like.

U16 Junior AA tryouts were held in the Spring but not completed.  U16 Junior A tryouts began in the Spring with only 6 skaters and a goalie.  

With this development and through conversations with Nepean it was discovered that both Associations did not have enough Competitive girls to do both a AA team and an A team.  It was then decided to join forces with Nepean to form one Junior AA team and each Association would then host their own Junior A team.  We believe that this scenario results in both a stronger AA team and a stronger A team that will provide a positive competitive experience for our players.  The AA team has been chosen and the team will be hosted by Nepean.  The Junior A team for West Ottawa will be formed in the Fall – there may not necessarily be the typical 3 to 4 tryouts as the evaluations in the Spring will be used for the Fall evaluations as well.

Looking back at the past season we have had some great accomplishments and at the Provincial championships:

U12 PP1 won Gold

U12 PP2 earned the Sportsmanship award

U16 Junior A earned the Sportsmanship award

The U19 Belle A, U14 Tween AA and U14 Tween A teams were all finalists in the Bronze medal championships.

We are starting to see some success from our competitive teams.  This is fantastic given that WORA’s standalone AA program is only 5 years old – still very young.  The Bunny, Novice and Petite levels are providing the foundation of WORA’s competitive program.

3. Financial Report
 Treasurer – Shelley Wong
Hard copies of the 2011 Notice to Reader from our Accountants van Berkom & Ritz were provided at the meeting.   The bottom line of $10,649 profit for 2011 was only $769 off the Financial report that was forecasted at last year’s AGM.  Does anyone have questions in regards to the 2011 NTR – I will be going into more detail for the current year’s operations shortly.

I would like to make a motion to accept the 2011 Notice to Reader prepared by van Berkom & Ritz.

I would also like to make a motion to appoint van Berkom & Ritz as our external accountants for the year ending May 31, 2013.

As for the current year 2011/2012 I have put together a Financial Report based on the information I have received to date and I do not expect much activity between now and the end of our fiscal year May 31st.  

I won’t go through each line item but will just do a quick overview. Please feel free to ask questions as I proceed. 

I have provided the current year as well as a comparative column for 2011.

Balance sheet on page 2 shows a bank balance of $60K and $5.8K in Trillium funding remaining.  

The Prepaids include payment for storage for the upcoming year, internet fees, some city of Ottawa credit for ice paid, and some ORA fees for the upcoming year, including our 2013 WORA tournament.

The Prepaids for Summer ice is partial payment already made to the Sensplex for the Summer camp.

In the Deferred Revenue – Other:  we have a 5 year team sponsorship from a WORA member, as well as a competitive fee payment, which should be used up this year.

The Deferred Summer Ice Revenue is the registration cheques received and deposited for the upcoming Summer Camp which will be recorded in next year’s financials.

The Deferred Revenue – Trillium Grant of $5.8K is the amount of funding remaining to be spent in the next year (more details provided on page 4).

Our operations are shown on page 3.

Revenues for the year were $193K versus $188K from last year – which included $3K used from Trillium.  We netted a larger profit for our WORA tournament this year at over $12K. We also realized $5K in profit as a result of hosting the A Provincials. 

Expenses are fairly straight forward with the largest of course being Ice costs of $127K.  This ice cost is higher than in 2011 mainly as result of the the additional ice that we received through private contracts at the Sensplex and Beckwith.  

Equipment and Repairs was high due to the purchase of 6 sets of new jerseys (one of those which was paid for via a sponsorship).

Net income for the year was a loss of $748.
There was a question raised about what the extra costs were that put us over budget, especially since it was noted that without the $5000 in Provincials revenues, we would have had a significant deficit.   The answer is that the additional costs were generated by the extra ice that we secured, since we ended up with 20 teams last season. 

Page 4 – is a separate page for the Trillium funds showing what we have spent money on and what is remaining in the fund.  The $491 for goalie equipment included goalie pads, blockers, and chest protectors. We used up our allocation for First Aid kits of $400. The on-ice instructors included a couple of skills training sessions and goalie clinics. The Dryland Fitness grant was applied towards the Sculpt training. These figures are included in the current year’s numbers.  

On the final page of the Report is the 2012/2013 Budget.  
The budget is based on the current year’s information as well as our forecast for registration in the upcoming season.  We are anticipating similar numbers as last year, with a slight decrease due to the Junior AA team merger with Nepean, as those players will pay registration to Nepean this year.  We are anticipating 19 teams, the same number as last year.
There was a question from the floor regarding the Jr. AA joint team with Nepean.  Which organization gets the registration fees & which ice will be used?   The players on that team will be paying their registration fees to Nepean, but they are registered with West Ottawa as they are still our “property”.  If Nepean wishes to use any of our ice, we will need some revenue for it.  If the request arises, this issue will be addressed by the Board.  It was noted that West Ottawa did not use any of Nepean’s ice last season for the combined Jr. A team.  

Ice costs have increased due to the anticipation that we will receive more city ice (in particular with the 2nd pad at GRC).  
Equipment and Repairs budget includes the purchase of more rings, first aid kits and supplies, some additional goalie equipment, dryland ringette sticks, and 2 more sets of new jerseys and some jersey bags.

Training costs are set at $5K as in the past years budget as we never know from year to year which bench staff will need training.

Skills Development is the funds set aside for instructors and skills development.

The proposed budget shows an almost break even at $185 profit.

.

MOTION by Shelley Wong to accept the 2011 Notice to Reader prepared by van Berkom & Ritz. Seconded by Larry Franko.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

MOTION by Shelley Wong to appoint van Berkom & Ritz as our external accountants for the year ending May 31, 2013.  Seconded by Bob Lecuyer.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

MOTION by Shelley Wong to approve the 2012-13 Budget.  Seconded by Jim Santigati.   Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

Barry Gorham raised a concern about whether the board would keep the Bell Sensplex that was purchased this year because it was at a premium price. It was acknowledged that the time slot was not ideal, and it was expensive, so that ice will not be renewed.  Rich reminded everyone that we had acquired it, along with the Beckwith ice, in an attempt to meet the ice needs of all 20 of our teams. 

Another question was posed as to whether the “less desirable” ice times were equally allocated amongst the teams.  The answer is no, for the following reason, as explained by Colleen Moore: The Competitive coaches were given the opportunity to indicate their preferences for the “less desirable” ice.  Their choices were often dictated by specific needs of their team.  For example the PP1 team had an Arnprior player that cannot make 4:00pm ice times on week days, therefore she selected more 7:00am Beckwith slots (which is considered one of our “undesirable” times), to enable that player to be at as many practices as possible.  
It was noted that it would be preferable to eliminate the 4:00pm Kinburn ice, but unless we acquire another allotment to replace it, we need to keep it. 
At this point there was also a concern raised from the floor that there was a significant lack of Recreational coaches’ meeting this past season.  This concern was acknowledged by Rich Wyatt and the Board will aim to make improvements to this and other aspects of the Recreational program.

4.  Election of Directors

Rich Wyatt thanked the retiring directors for their dedication and commitment to the Board and the members of the Association.   He then stepped aside, to turn the election proceedings over to Vice-President, Dawne Flaborea because he was running for re-election.  
Our current board is made up of 10 directors and the directorships are 2 year terms, staggered so that 5 seats are up for re-election each year.   

As per our by-laws, the membership elect volunteers as directors although not into specific positions.  When the group of directors get together for their first meeting they will appoint people into the various roles that need to be filled based on people’s interests and talents.  The directors operate as a team and the focus is on getting people who are committed to working in the best interest of the whole association and all of our players.  All the positions require a fair amount of work.  This is why we encourage potential board members to come forward in advance so they can learn what’s involved what they are getting into.

There are 5 seats up for re-election this year and those seats are currently held by Rich, Lorraine, Trevor, Jackie and Dawne.   

MOTION by Dawne Flaborea to declare the 5 seats as vacant.  Seconded by Leigh Anne Sinclair.   Vote in favour.  Motion carried.  

Retiring Directors Rich Wyatt and Lorraine Douglas were seeking re-election to the Board.  

Three candidates had made themselves known to the Board in advance of the AGM – Katy Wilker, Colleen Moore and Peter Hache.  Their Biographies were available on the website for the membership to review.   The 3 candidates were asked to stand so that everyone could put a face to their names.  
Dawne Flaborea solicited further nominations from the membership. 

Peter Hache nomimated Rob McKean.  Lisa Woods seconded the nomination of Rob McKean.  When asked if he accepted the nomination, Rob McKean declined the nomination.  
Rich Wyatt, Lorraine Douglas, Katy Wilker, Colleen Moore and Peter Hache were all asked if they accepted their nominations.  All 5 nominees accepted their nominations.  

Since there were only 5 candidates, all 5 were acclaimed to directorship.  

6.  Update on ERRA/NCRRL matters – Rich Wyatt
Rich highlighted some points and issues from the NCRRL AGM: 
The U9 & U10 pools are to be consistent with the rest of the province.  This was not the case this past season.  U8, U9 and U10 divisions will be by age and then if numbers support more than one team at a level they are to be balanced.  Some limited exceptions will be allowed for weaker older skaters or stronger younger skaters. 
The playoff format used this year will not be possible for next year based on when Easter, AA Provincials, A Provincials, Ontario March Break and Quebec March Break will be.  The NCRRL will look in to a new format which will be decided this summer. Shaun Van Allen also raised the concern about how far apart the playoff games were spread.  Kathy McCaw responded that this is also a reason for the forthcoming changes.  Rich Wyatt will be sure to raise that concern as they begin to make plans for the upcoming season.  
Colleen Moore asked whether there has been consideration given to changing the date of the U12 Event.  If it is to remain the same, then Colleen asked for the suggestion to be put forth that the U12 season be adjusted so that those teams will still be playing games in the weeks immediately prior to the event, rather than having a significant lull in game activity.  Rich Wyatt & Kathy McCaw will raise these questions at the ORA AGM in June.  

The Mercy/Sportsmanship rule will be enforced down to U9.  It will be enforced in the playoffs as well (we requested this based on the past season).  The rule will be updated such that you lose one of the 2 points for winning if you win by more than 8 goals.  The maximum goal differential for calculations remains at 7. 
Rich also highlighted some topics from the ERRA AGM:

West Ottawa will be hosting Bunny Fest 2013.  

There were concerns about the fact that there were over 10 Match & Misconduct penalties this past season, particularly at the Junior & Belle levels.  All Associations are being asked to reinforce the Bench Staff Code of Conduct with their coaches due to a rash of misconduct and match penalties last season.
Barry Gorham asked whether penalty minutes were actually tracked and were suspensions given?  Yes, suspensions were given.   
Shaun VanAllen raised the point that Referees should also be held accountable and subject to trials as well.  It should not just be the Bench Staff that are subject to this.  Gabby Doiron confirmed that the Referees do have a Code of Conduct that they sign.  At the NCRRL AGM it was agreed that a hearing must be granted to anyone who is given a match or misconduct penalty.  This issue has also been raised at the Regional level.  Unfortunately the League has no jurisdiction.  
There are also concerns among our members regarding game play against Quebec teams, specifically Gatineau, given the increasing number of undesirable incidents that have been occurring between players, referees & coaches.  It is a complicated “relationship” in that they play in our league, yet the league really has no jurisdiction over them.    Rich emphasized the need to file formal complaints of incidents and to provide proper documentation based on facts, in a timely fashion.  The Executive will continue to monitor this and take action when necessary as our players’ safety is paramount.  
7.  Presentation of Mary Green Award
 Since she was on a cruise during the Banquets, which is when this award is traditionally presented, Rich Wyatt presented this award to Kathy McCaw for her outstanding service and dedication to our Association as well as the Region and Province.  

8.  New Business

Rich Wyatt asked the membership if there was any new business.

A question was raised as to when or if the Recreational Coaches would be receiving their feedback from their teams as they have not yet got them.  Rich and Jackie assured them that they will attempt to get those distributed as soon as possible, either through Trevor Woods or the new Recreational Co-ordinator.  
Hillary Dozois inquired about why Board Meeting minutes are not posted to the website.  Kathy McCaw explained that they were in the past, but due to the many confidential issues that are often discussed it was necessary to create two versions to protect that confidentiality, which is very laborious and time-consuming.  Kathy encouraged members to come to any member of the Executive with any questions or concerns at any time.  

There was a question about the new on-ice pants and if they were mandatory.  No, they are not as they will just gradually be phased in as the players require new pants.

The draw for the Free Registration was then held.  Cathy Wyatt was the winner.  

Rich Wyatt thanked the Executive members who are retiring and welcomed the new board members.  

8.  Adjournment
MOTION by Gabby Doiron to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Rob McKean.   Vote in favour.  Motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:19pm.   
ADDENDUM:

As of May 26, 2013 stated by Liz Abbott at 2013 AGM Meeting:

The question of whether the “less desirable” ice times were equally allocated amongst the teams, should actually have an answer of “yes”.  The Ice Scheduler for the season of 2011/2012, Liz Abbott, did attempt to equally allocate the less desirable ice times to all teams.  Although competitive coaches were asked for their preferences at the start of the season, due to the addition of 4pm ice at the Bell Sensplex, there was a need to equally distribute the 4pm, 4:30 pm and 7am ice times amongst all teams.  When the Ice Scheduler was given notice that those ice times could not be used by a team, other teams were given the opportunity to use the ice and coaches could select the more desirable ice times of those opportunities.
 
